MINUTES FOR TWO (2) PUBLIC HEARINGS

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 15, 2015 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Benjamin Gettinger called to order the September 15, 2015 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:30 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL   Michael Dolan, Jeanne Cervin, Vice Chairman; Carl S. Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Benjamin Gettinger, (Chair); Anthony Sutton (7:35 p.m.)

Note Present:  John Grant and Edward Mead  

Staff:
David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C. 
NEW BUSINESS

1. 625 BRIDGEPORT AVENUE (ZONE CDD-3)  - Petition of Raymond A. Macaluso, Westcott and Mapes, Inc., on behalf of Chevrolet of Milford, for Site Plan Review approval to park 214 vehicles temporarily, for six months, on property that was not previously used for that purpose, on Map 25, Block 209, Parcel 1, of which Sanford Realty, LLC is the owner.
Raymond A. Macaluso, President of Westcott and Mapes, Inc., 142 Temple Street, New Haven, CT, consulting engineers, representing Sanford Realty, LLC, owners of  Chevrolet of Milford.  Requesting site plan approval for temporary parking of 214  vehicles at 625 Bridgeport Avenue.  They have purchased the Knights of Columbus building presently located at that address.  The applicant is in the process of putting together a formal site plan to present to the Board.  In the interim, they are requesting a six month temporary site plan approval to park 214 displayed vehicles on site at 625 Bridgeport Avenue
Mr. Sulkis:  This has been done before.

Motion:  By Mr. Nichol to approve the application as presented.
Second:  By Mr. Panzella.
Discussion:  None.
Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

Motion:  Passed.

D.
PUBLIC HEARINGS - CLOSE BY 10/20/2015; EXPIRES ON 12/24/2015

2. PLATT STREET GROIN RESTORATION (ZONE R-7.5) Petition of the Point Beach Improvement Association, Inc. for Special Permit and Coastal Area Management Site Plan Review approval to allow for portions of the previously built groin to remain on Map 29, Block 640, Parcel 06A, as authorized by DEEP.
Jay Pinto, 20 Elaine Road, Chairman of the Point Beach Improvement Association, which is the neighborhood association where the groin is located.    RACE, LLC is the engineering company that was hired for the project.
The groin that has been on the Platt Street beach has been there for 80 years and has protected the City road and the sea wall that it abuts.  There was some damage after storm Sandy, and without that groin the damage to the road would have been a lot worse.  
John Roberge, Principal, Roberge Coastal Engineers, Stratford.  The Association retained his firm to address an issue raised by the CT DEEP, who issued a Notice of Violation to the Association for the construction of the concrete block groin that now exists.  A groin has existed at this site at the 90 degree bend in Platt Street, since before 1934.  It cannot be determined the original composition of the groin from historic archive aerial photos.  There is documentation that a timber structure, in a dog leg orientation, existed there since 1985.  These are critical statutory dates in the DEEP review.  He has worked closely with the CT DEEP to recommend a modification of the existing groin.  The concrete groin was built to replace the timber groin, which was severely damaged during tropical storm Irene and then totally damaged by storm Sandy.
After storm Sandy the Association reconstructed the concrete block groin and they were subsequently cited by the DEEP.  The existing concrete groin is approximately 75 feet long.  It replaced a 110 foot timber groin.  Upon examination, his firm is recommending a reduction in the size of the groin to 55 feet in length.  That ends up moving the seaward terminus of the groin outside the DEEP jurisdiction and entirely in the Town’s jurisdiction.  The DEEP was on board with this.  It was further recommended that the crest (height) elevation of the groin be reduced by about a foot or a block depth.  That will encourage some of the sand that is entrapped on the south side of the groin to migrate onto the Point Beach beach and maintain a quasi-natural processes on the beach.  The intent is to go to construction immediately following approval and the Board’s approval will relieve the violation on the part to the DEEP.

Mr. Roberge had photographs that might illustrate any questions that might arise.

Mr. Sulkis:  Mr. Harris’ report finds that it satisfies the criteria of Section 5.12 of the Regulations.

Ms. Cervin:  Noted that the DEEP conditioned work completion by July1st.  
Mr. Roberge:  Had conversations with DEEP and that condition will be altered.  The intent is to begin the work immediately.
Mr. Nichol:  Had questions regarding the shortened length of the groin and the oyster shells that will be transported to other beaches, as well as sand accumulation.  He thinks that shortening and lowering  the groin affect the sand and the beach and beachgoers.
Mr. Roberge: The structure will protect the seawall and the roadway.  Explained why shortening the groin would allow shells to continue to migrate up onto the Point Beach face and would not affect the sand on the beach.  Minimizing the structure is what the DEEP requested regarding their regulations. 
The Chair opened the hearing to the public and read the public speaking procedure.  He asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the application
Nancy Harris, 34 Virginia Street.  Her house is directly south of the groin.  Lived there 20 years.  Original structure was wood and allowed shells and sand to accumulate.  Fully supportive of the DEEP’s suggestion and recommendation of the Association to shorten the length and height of the groin.  The groin will bring the structure back to its historic significance.  In favor of this proposal.
Marion Morra, 1 Platt Street.  Lives directly across from where the road was eroded during hurricane Sandy.   In favor of the work that will be done to make sure the wall will stay the way it was and not break down during a storm such as Hurricane Sandy.  
Robert Stevens, 23 Platt Street.  Lives 5-6 houses north of the groin.  This is an artificial groin.  The previous groin was made out of wood piers.  Because it was artificial it caused more problems to the natural environment than the advantage of it protecting the sea wall. Changing the dimensions of the groin will improve the flow of the water and improve the natural migration and erosion of any shells that come along on the beach.  He is in favor.  
No one spoke in opposition to the application.
Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve as submitted.
Second:  By Mr. Nichol.
Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor.

Motion:  Passes



3. 570-572 BOSTON POST ROAD (ZONE CDD-1)  Petition of Kevin J. Curseaden, Esq., for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval, on behalf of Bridges…A Community Support Sysem, Inc., to establish a Young Adult Drop-In Center on Map 65, Block 921, Parcel 17, of which Ramico, LLC is the owner.
Kevin Curseaden, Esq., 26 Cherry Street, Milford, representing Bridges, a young adult drop in center.  Also present with Debra Gannon from Bridges who will be in charge of the program’s operation should it be approved tonight. 
Photos of the placards that was posted was submitted for the record.

Attorney Curseaden:  Noted the location of the property, which will be on the Post Road near the Merritt Parkway on ramp, just past Meadow Street.   The space that is being applied for was a former Karate studio.  Jitterbugs dancewear is next door.  
All the City Departments, including the Health Department have approved the application.

The Statement of Use was read.  It was noted that no counseling will take place.  It will be a clearing house of information to provide to the youth
Deborah Gannon, Bridges, 949 Bridgeport Avenue, Milford.   Ms. Gannon described the mission of the center for young adults 17 to 25 years of age who could find existing resources within the community, i.e. educational, job searching skills, referral to counseling at a different site, etc.  She explained this age group is hesitant to come to a mental health clinic or a more formalized environment to get assistance with some basic needs.  That is the premise under which they are proposing to open the site.
Hours will be between 12:00 p.m. and 5:00 p.m.; Tuesday through Saturday.  It will be supervised by a manager as well as peer staff.  She will also be on site several times a week.

It will be a casual environment for this age group to come in and learn about different resources that are available to access in the community, and perhaps develop a relationship with some of the staff as well.
 Mr. Sulkis:  Had no comment.
Mr. Moore:  Why was this particular site chosen, from a physical as well as emotional consideration by the community as being valuable?
Ms. Gannon:  It was desirable to be near  the center of town, and near a bus line.  It is not  anticipated that many cars will be driven or parking there.  The hours will be structured and staff will work with participants within the building.
Mr. Nichol:  Asked about the credentials of staff.

Ms. Gannon:  Listed her degrees and presented her CV for the record and those of the manager and the peer staff.
Ms. Cervin:  Is this type of service being provided anywhere else in Milford, or is this the first time Bridges is doing something like this?  Also, will the parking be used behind the building?

Ms. Gannon:  It is a brand new initiative that is a result of some of the tragedies that have occurred in Milford and finding a different approach to engaging youth in this age range.  This is becoming a growing concept throughout the US.
Mr. Moore:  How will this be funded?

Ms. Gannon:  Through a grant from the State of CT Department of Mental Health and Addiction Services.

Chairman Gettinger opened the hearing to the public.  He asked if anyone was in favor of the application to come before the Board:
Ray Vitali, 48 Founders Way.  Chairman of the Milford Prevention Council, and a member of the Board of Bridges.  Over the past few years the City has had tragedies in the schools.  Spoke of the lack of attention that is given to mental illness, as compared to other physical illnesses.  He applauded the Bridges organization and those who offer their services to it.  May is Mental Awareness month and this month is Suicide Prevention Month.  Under the current health system adolescents and young adults often do not come to the attention of mental health professionals until they are seriously ill.  
Mr. Vitali continued to give statistics and information as to why this type of program is important and necessary for the purpose it will be meant to serve; the young adults who have or could potentially have mental health or other social issues.   This center will help create a healthier and safer community for everyone, especially the young people of Milford.
Chairman Gettinger asked if anyone was opposed to the Application.
Errol Van Hise, 42 Roller Terrace.  No public transportation or buses at this part of the Post Road.  No way for the parking to get there.  Parking is very limited.    The tenants moved out of the retail area because of the lack of parking.  Roller Terrace is a dead end street.  Difficult to get in and out.  Hard to get to the area.  People between the age of 17 and 25 can drive and drink.  This will lead to all types of social problems in the area.
Cheryl Roller, 53 Roller Terrace.  Against this application.  There is a lot of activity going on in an area that has no parking.  

Rebuttal by Applicant:

Attorney Curseaden:  Noted this location is not on the corner of Meadow Street and Roller Terrace.  This is a low intensity use.  Hours are between 12 and 5.  The staff is mental health professionals.  Do not anticipate many drivers.  Property zoned for retail, which would be a more intense use for drivers.  Bridges at 949 has policy and procedures in place that will be incorporated here as well.

Rebuttal by Opponent:
Mr. Van Hise:  Thought the hours and use would extend into the night, despite the hours listed and there would be parking and other things going on.  

Ms. Cervin:  Is there bus service at this location?
Ms. Gannon:  CT Transit will stop anywhere along the Boston Post Road.
Ms. Cervin:  Has the commuter parking lot at the Milford Parkway Connector been considered for use?

Ms. Gannon:  Does not anticipate those using the site will be driving but the commuter lot is a consideration.
The Chair closed the hearing.

Motion:  By Ms. Cervin.  This is much a much needed asset and resource for the City.  The location is ideal and does not see an issue with parking.  
Second:  By Mr. Nichol.
Discussion:  

Mr. Sutton:  In favor of the motion.  It is a very beneficial use of the space.  Does not see how it would create social problems between the hours of 12 and 5.  It will be staffed by trained professionals in the field of mental health.  With regard to the claim of dead space, having a space remain vacant would be more of a concern having people congregate or being up to no 

good.  This center will be run by a very reputable organization in the City of Milford that has proven itself to be a good neighbor and member of the community.  This will be a welcome avenue for young adults who might not otherwise be encouraged to go to counseling if they were referred by the school or involved in the court system.  This works on a lot of levels for the community and for the use to be changed.
Mr. Quish:  Echoed Mr. Sutton’s sentiments.  Bridges is one of the best organizations the City has.  The Board should support its efforts to make the City safer and better.  
Vote:  All members voted in favor.

E.

LIAISON REPORTS – None.
F.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  
The Regulation Subcommittee will reconvene on August 6th.
G. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – (9/1/2015)
Motion:  To approve by Mr. Panzella
Second:  Ms. Cervin

Discussion:  None.
Vote:  All members voted in favor.
H.
CHAIR’S REPORT
The Land Use Academy Advanced Training on October 24, 2015.  The $40 fee will be paid by the Board for those who wish to attend.
I.
STAFF REPORT – None.
There being no new business, the Chair adjourned the meeting at 8:30 p.m.

 Respectfully submitted,
Phyllis Leggett



Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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